Chairman’s Initials

Date: 


MINUTES of the meeting of BOBBINGTON PARISH COUNCIL held on Wednesday 27 March 2013 at Gospel Ash Methodist Church at 7:30pm
PRESENT: 
Councillor: T Rees (Chairman) 
Councillors: W Snelson, D Kimbley, S Homer, Mrs.Tudor and Mrs. L Jones
Victoria Morris – Clerk to the Council 
Judy Russon – Partnerships manager, South Staffs LPT 
Bill Hayhurst – Neighbourhood watch
Steve Atkinson, Peter Barby and James Naylor - Finchfield Estates
794. APOLOGIES: 

Apologies for non-attendance were submitted on behalf of Cllr. Mrs. J Humphries.
795. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST:
Cllr. Mrs. Jones and Cllr. Snelson declared interests in 805aa. Cllr. Kimbley declared an interest in 798 and 805, Cllr Snelson declared an interest in 805c and Cllr. Mrs. Tudor declared an interest in 799.

796. MINUTES: 
RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting of Bobbington Parish Council held on 20 February 2013, a copy having previously been circulated to each member of the Council, be approved.
797. MATTERS ARISING:
a. Halfpenny Green Golf Club Gym
The Golf club had responded to the District Council stating that the gym is located in the club house and that minor alterations have been made. As the club house falls within Class D2, as does a gym, planning consent is not required as there is no change of use.
798. Steve Atkinson, Peter Barby and James Naylor Finchfield Estates – Housing 

Needs

Peter introduced his colleagues and Finchfield Estates to the meeting, providing a brief history to the company and the individuals and giving examples of prior work.

He explained that they wished to enter a new market due to the reduction in the number of barns, farms and structures readily available. They have identified a gap in the market for people to downsize to smaller properties whilst remaining within the same community. Their proposals would be to build 4-5 units for people aged 55 and above. A piece of land belonging to Mrs. Naylor has been identified as a possible site. South Staffordshire Council have been consulted and advised the developers to speak to the Parish Council to determine if there was a local need and support for such a project.
County Cllr. Edwards advised the Parish Council that such “Affordable” Housing projects were exception sites and are therefore approached differently to normal planning applications, this resulted on the developers being advised to speak to Parish Councils. District Cllr. McCardle suggested a housing needs survey be completed.
A discussion followed in respect of the matters raised. It was agreed the Parish Council would discuss the proposals following the departure of the visitors.

The Finchfield Estates representatives left the meeting.
799. Bobbington Village Hall extension
Roger Lewis was not able to attend the meeting as planned however emailed a report to the Clerk. The grant application was successful with a £4,000 grant being recommended towards the project costs. Other funding is to be obtained from the County Council after 1 June 2013. It is anticipated that the start date will be 1 July 2013.
Cllr. Snelson requested that Cllr. Mrs. Tudor keep the Council updated in respect of developments.

Cllr. Edwards informed the meeting that the District Council are able to provide interest free loans, bridging loans and grants to assist with such developments.

800. Judy Russon – Partnerships manager, South Staffs LPT – Forensic marking
and Bill Hayhurst – Neighbourhood watch

Bill introduced Judy, who explained that they are working with the police, neighbourhood watch groups and the public to encourage residents to purchase a domestic marking kit. This being a crime prevention measure which has been proven to be effective (reduced by 77%).

Judy provided information in respect of the available products and demonstrated how the product works. She then answered questions.

Bill requested the assistance in passing the message on. He explained that he hoped to visit all properties within the Parish over the coming weeks and asked for volunteers to assist with this. A public meeting will also be held on 8 April 2013 between 7pm and 8pm.
801. HIGHWAY MATTERS 
The flooding along Whittimere Lane was discussed.

Following the last meeting the Clerk and several Councillors confirmed that there is a 40mph sign when heading towards White Cross Crossroads from Broughton. 
Cllr. Edwards is to meet with Highways during April, he therefore asked that any concerns be e-mailed to him. Several matters were discussed including the road surface where the red strips were, by the Red Lion and lorries missing the B4176 turning and therefore coming through Halfpenny Green and into the village. Several options were discussed in respect of the latter matter, including better road marking. Cllr. Edwards agreed to discuss these with Highways next month.
802. REPORTS FROM COMMITTEE REPRESENTATIVES
Village Hall – Nothing to report
Corbett School – Nothing to report
Church of the Holy Cross – Nothing to report
Cllr. Snelson asked the Chairman to congratulate the County Council, who have kept Council tax for 2013-14 low.
803. PUBLIC QUESTION TIME

There were no members of the public present – all visitors having previously left.
804. FINANCE
a. Clerk’s annual salary increase 
The CPI rate January 2013 was 124.4 compared to 121.1 in January 2012 representing a 2.7%. It was agreed that the Clerk’s salary should increase by the same percentage, therefore £1,441.98 per annum with effect from 6 March 2013.
a. Cheques 
The following cheques were proposed by Cllr. Kimbley and seconded by Cllr. Mrs. Jones.
i. Gospel Ash Methodist Church In lieu of room hire   
£ 10.00 
ii. Clerk



Salary & expenses
           £357.12
iii. H M Revenue & Customs

PAYE


 £70.40
iv. Clerk




Petty Cash

   £7.41
v. Corbett School – High Fives
S137

           £125.00
805. PLANNING MATTERS
a. Received: 

a. PA13/00172/FUL Proposed External ground floor equipment store, The Corbett Church of England Primary School, Six Ashes Road, Bobbington DY7 5DU – no objection

b.  PA13/00123/FUL, Yew Tree Farm, Gospel Ash Road, Bobbington, South Staffordshire, DY7 5EF – objection – inappropriate development in the green belt, concerns over size

c. PA 13/00214/FUL Addition of gated entrance to agricultural field, Land at Six Ashes Road, Bobbington, South Staffordshire – no objection
b. Outcomes: 

a. PA13/00022/FUL Raising and repair of single storey Garage roof to accommodate relocation of Laundry Room, Blakelands Country guest house & restaurant, Six Ashes Road, Halfpenny Green DY7 5DP – granted

b. PA13/00003/LBC Raising and repair of single storey Garage roof to accommodate relocation of Laundry Room, Blakelands Country guest house & restaurant, Six Ashes Road, Halfpenny Green DY7 5DP – granted

c. PA12/000990/FUL Alterations to recently constructed junior golf course (major application), Halfpenny Green Golf club, New Road, Swindon DY3 4PP – granted
A discussion followed in respect of the proposals made by Finchfield Estates. The development at Swindon was discussed. District Cllr. McCardle suggested speaking to Grant Mitchell at South Staffordshire Council in respect of affordable housing. Cllr. McCardle agreed to speak to Mr. Mitchell, and request he contact the clerk to arrange a meeting.
806. AIRFIELD MATTERS
Cllr. Kimbley reported on the recent Airport Consultative Committee meeting. 
-  Aircraft movements are down compared to the previous year. 

-  The Wings, Wheels and Rotor event will be held over the coming weekend. 
-  There has been a collision between an aircraft and helicopter

-  A 1940’s event with folk concert and beer festival will be held on 22 June 2013, 
    tickets are available on the gate.

The Chairman reported having spoken to the airport management, during which recent news articles in respect of MARS Properties were discussed, it was confirmed that MARS Properties is continuing to trade and as far as they are aware the airport is not for sale.
807. CORRESPONDENCE
South Staffordshire Council (SSC) – Introduction to digital marketing workshop
SSC Monthly Crime data

Buzz Spring 2013
The Public Sector Show – local government

South Staffordshire Partnership February 2012

NHS – Can you help shape the health Services in your area

Urban Vision Enterprise – Introduction to Neighbourhood plans

Tennyson Insurance – helping voluntary groups in the parish

Staffordshire County Council (SCC) Mike Maryon SCC roadworks web tool


Defra Call for evidence

Locality members forum – Bobbington Village Hall 11/4/13
Western Power Distribution Business Plan – Consultation with stakeholders

Plantscape News 2013-14 product catalogue

South Staffordshire Community & Voluntary Action (SSCVA) – request for 

donation

SSCVA – Catalyst project

Community Council of Staffordshire (CCS) – Community Parish Recycling

CCS – membership

Card & Craft group – letter of thanks

First Aid Courses

ITV1 Secret Dealers

Anaerobic digester

SCC Supported Lodgings

Blakelands Fireworks – 11/05/13 at 10:30pm

808. ANY OTHER BUSINESS
The Clerk had been informed that a light at the back of the Village Hall was on 24 hours per day. Cllr. Mrs. Tudor agreed to investigate and make the Village Hall Committee aware if appropriate.

The Chairman requested nominations for the Civic Award to be awarded at the Annual Parish meeting.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING 8 May 2013, 7:00pm Corbett School
Meeting Closed 9.35pm.
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